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21 September 2010, Sendai, Japan

Executive Summary

The 22nd meeting of the APEC Counter-Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) was held in Sendai, Japan, on 21 September 2010.
On implementation of the CTTF Work Plan, Australia briefed members on the APEC Seminar Series on Current and Emerging Trends in Money Laundering and Terrorism Financing and the joint CTTF-ACT project on Combating Corruption and Anti-Money Laundering. It was decided that counter-terrorism financing will be included in the next CTTF agenda to strategically discuss the issue.  In regards to cybersecurity, Russia made a presentation on the importance of further discussing the issue of “international information security”, and the United States stressed the necessity of involving the Telecommunications and Information Work Group (TELWG) in discussions regarding all manner of cybersecurity issues and to invite an appropriate TELWG representative to future CTTF meetings.  The United States reported on various transportation security initiatives such as the 2nd APEC Air Cargo Security Workshop and the Workshop on Cargo Security and Proprietary Transportation Security Administration Canine Program.  The United States briefed members on their Food Defence follow up program.
The meeting promoted further coordination and cooperation with other relevant organisations.  The Convenor of the Business Mobility Group briefed the meeting on their work and wishes for further cooperation and coordination was expressed.  A representative of the Transportation Working Group (TPTWG) Aviation Security Experts Sub-group (AEG-SEC) and a representative of the TPTWG Maritime Security Experts Sub-group (MEG-SEC) briefed the meeting on their undertakings.  A representative of the Counter-Terrorism Executive Directorate (CTED) briefed the meeting on their work and expressed wish to coordinate with the CTTF to avoid duplicity of efforts.  
The United States, on behalf of the FOTC, reported on the Medium Term Work Plan of the CTTF which was approved intersessionally and submitted to the SCE.  The meeting decided to request for a two-year mandate extension of the CTTF to the SCE.  The Chair presented a proposal on how to proceed with the implementation of the recommendations of the Independent Assessment Report and the meeting decided to further examine and discuss the issue intersessionally.
Ms. Witkowsky from the United States and Mr. Feoktistov from Russia were endorsed and welcomed by the CTTF as the next Chair and Vice-Chair respectively.  The Chair expressed his appreciation to the member economies and the APEC Secretariat for the kind support and cooperation he received during his term as the Chair.
The next CTTF meeting will be held in Washington, D.C., USA, in February or March 2011.
Counter-Terrorism Task Force
21 September 2010
Sendai, Japan
Chair’s Summary Report
The 22nd meeting of the APEC Counter-Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) was held in Sendai, Japan, on 21 September 2010.  29 participants from twenty member economies, the Convenor of the Business Mobility Group, a representative of the TPTWG Aviation Security Experts Sub-group, a representative of the TPTWG Maritime Security Expert Sub-group, a representative of the CTED and representatives from the APEC Secretariat attended.  The meeting was chaired by Ambassador Masafumi Ishii, the CTTF Chair.
Chair’s Opening Remarks
Ambassador Ishii opened the meeting by welcoming participants to the last CTTF meeting of the year.  The Chair stressed the importance of cooperation and coordination between relevant fora and organizations when tackling terrorism and encouraged participants to take full advantage of the meeting to actively discuss and exchange information on counter-terrorism while securing trade.
Adoption of the Final Annotated Agenda
The draft annotated agenda was approved and adopted.
Chair’s Report on Intersessional Work
The Chair reported on the CTTF’s activities since its previous meeting in Sapporo.  The Chair noted that initiatives on issues such as counter-terrorism financing, air cargo security, and food defense had occurred intersessionally and that an APEC Seminar Series on Current and Emerging Trends in Money Laundering and Terrorism Financing took place in Australia in June and 2nd APEC Air Cargo Security Workshop took place in Singapore in June.
The Chair reported that the Medium Term Work Plan was submitted to the SCE and thanked member economies for their cooperation in preparing the Plan amidst tight schedule.  The Chair especially expressed appreciation to the United States and the FOTC who played a central role in drafting the Plan.
On mandate extension of the CTTF, the Chair explained that the draft request was distributed to the economies just before the meeting and hoped to discuss the draft and obtain approval from the member economies at the meeting.

Regarding the next management group of CTTF, the Chair reported that, upon recommendation from the United States, Ms. Witkowsky was approved by the CTTF members as the next Chair of the CTTF.   Russia will present its recommendation for the position of the Vice-Chair at this meeting.

On the Independent Assessment of the CTTF, Ambassador Ishii explained that, based on the direction given by the SCE and the prioritization exercise that took place intersessionally, the Chair prepared a proposal on how to take the recommendations forward. 
Regarding the Counter-Terrorism Action Plan (CTAP) process, the Chair noted that updates took place based on the new template adopted at the first CTTF meeting this year. 
The Chair expressed appreciation for all the work that had taken place intersessionally by member economies and the APEC Secretariat.
Secure flow of travel
Mr. Stephen Allen, the Convenor of the Business Mobility Group (BMG) briefed members on their work including Advanced Passenger Information Systems (APIs), travel document examination, assignment of airport liaison officer, standards on immigration legal infrastructure, transparency and identity assurance, and Regional Movement Alert System (RMAS).
Japan noted that by BMG discussing broader security issues and CTTF discussing issues related to BMG will produce synergy effect. 

The United States stated the importance of further coordination and cooperation between the BMG and CTTF and expressed their intention to have further discussion on possible joint CTTF-BMG project next year.

Australia expressed interest in the RMAS.

Counter Terrorism Financing

Australia briefed the meeting on the APEC Seminar Series on Current and Emerging Trends in Money Laundering and Terrorism Financing that was being held in Australia from 20th to 24th September. 
China, the United States, Chinese Taipei, Mexico, and Indonesia expressed support for the seminar series and thanked Australia for its effort.
Australia also briefed the members on the intersessionally approved self-funded joint CTTF-ACT project on Combating Corruption and Anti-Money Laundering.

Japan welcomed the project as an important example of inter-fora cooperation.

The United States questioned on the possibility of a further follow-up of the project.  The United States also suggested that Counter Terrorism Financing should be discussed strategically as part of the CTTF Work Plan and the meeting decided that the issue will be included in the next CTTF meeting agenda.

Cybersecurity 
The CTTF Chair reported that the Chair of the Security and Prosperity Steering Group (SPSG) of the Telecommunications and Information Work Group (TELWG) had been invited to participate in CTTF2 and 3 to discuss their work on cybersecurity issues, but was unable to attend. The United States hoped that the CTTF will continue to invite the SPSG to participate in future CTTF meetings. 

Russia made a presentation on the importance of further discussing “international information security” in the CTTF, drawing attention of participants to the traditional Russian-sponsored UN General Assembly resolution on this issue.  Upon inquiry by New Zealand, Russia reported that it is still considering a possibility of organizing a seminar on “international information security” in the framework of the 2012 APEC agenda.
China noted that it was interested in the Russian seminar and looked forward to receiving more details from Russia.
The United States thanked the report by the Chair and expressed its wish to invite a representative of TELWG to CTTF, noting that the representative of TELWG should be involved in this issue as it is the lead expert group within APEC on all manner of cyber security issues.
Transportation Security

Mr. Gregory Goh representing the TPTWG Aviation Security Experts Sub-group (AEG-SEC) and Mr. Daniel Raynor representing the TPTWG Maritime Security Experts Sub-group (MEG-SEC) briefed the meeting of their undertaking

Canada noted that the TPTWG and CTTF should be held at the same margin of the SOM.

Singapore highlighted that Aviation Security needs to be discussed comprehensively since it relates to various fields.

The United States noted the importance of a CTTF representative to attend the next TPTWG to be held in Tokyo in October.  The United States announced that it intends to hold STAR conference in the margin of SOM3 and also to hold a Transportation Ministerial Meeting in 2011.

The United States reported on the implementation of its self-funded 2nd APEC Air Cargo Security Workshop: Information Sharing, Capacity Building & Technology which was held in Singapore in June.  The participants were able to share best practices at the workshop. 
The United States also briefed members on the Workshop on Cargo Security and Proprietary Transportation Security Administration Canine Program which is scheduled to be held in 2011.  The United States explained that it is proposed to be a joint TPTWG-CTTF project and after seeking endorsement by the TPTWG, it will request CTTF for approval.

China requested that when inviting international organisations such as IATA and ICAO, the same procedure of inviting non-member should be followed. 

The United States also briefed members on the Port Security Risk Assessment Tool (PSRAT) project being implemented in the TPTWG MEG-SEC, as well as a concept for a Common Assessment and Response Tool (CART) for assisting economies to better respond and recover from such disruptions as terrorist attacks, natural disasters, and other emergencies.   
The Russian Federation made a presentation on the national efforts to ensure a comprehensive transportation security, which was welcomed by some of the participants.

Food Defence 
The United States briefed the meeting on the self-funded Food Defence Pilot Program “Follow-up Capacity Building Activities in Peru and Thailand & Food Defence Collaborative Exchange Program” which was approved by the CTTF intersessionally.  The United States noted that the result of the programme will be reported to the CTTF next year.

Update on Related Work in International Fora

Ms. Sue Takasu, Senior Legal Officer and a representative of the Counter-Terrorism Executive Directorate (CTED), briefed members on the work of the CTED.  Ms. Takasu stated that CTED is actively engaged in providing capacity building and technical assistance related to counter-terrorism and possess expert information based on each country’s needs which were acquired through such tools as country-visits.  She also noted that CTED wishes to coordinate with the CTTF in the field of capacity building in order to avoid duplicity.
Japan expressed its appreciation for the work done by CTED and considered country-visits as one of the effective tools which enables CTED to acquire on-the-ground information and needs of the country through focused discussions with the experts and related officials of the host country.  Japan also noted that considering the mandate of the CTTF, it is beneficial to further strengthen the cooperation and coordination between the CTED and the CTTF.
United States noted its appreciation of CTED activities and expressed the need for more discussion on how to strengthen the coordination of work between the two organizations and effective and efficient utilization of Preliminary Implementation Assessments (PIAs) conducted by CTED. 

Russia, Indonesia and Vietnam expressed their support to the activities of the UN counter-terrorism bodies and noted the importance of interaction between the CTTF and CTED.

Members provided updates on their views on relevant human security activities of other international fora.

Canada informed the meeting on the work under the G8 initiative after Muskoka Summit 2010 including CTAG meeting and CTAG paper on best-practices/lessons learned in counter-terrorism capacity building.  The paper highlights best practices such as the need to coordinate efforts, develop programs in a framework that respects human rights, ensure trainers have the right skills and abilities, develop local ownership of programs, and conduct program evaluations. 
Japan briefed members on its activities on the 6th meeting of the “ASEAN-Japan Counter Terrorism Dialogue” held in Indonesia in June and that Japan will co-chair with Malaysia the Inter-Sessional Meeting on Counter-Terrorism and Transnational Crime of the ARF-CTTC-ISM. 

The United States and Mexico briefed members on its recent activities.
Russia provided information about its multilateral human security activities.
The Chair thanked economies for sharing information on the work of other international fora in the field of counter-terrorism. 
Medium Term Work Plan for the CTTF

Upon invitation by the Chair, the United States reported on the Medium Term Work Plan of the CTTF which was approved intersessionally and was submitted to SCE and noted that it expects to further strengthen coordination with other APEC sub-fora and private sector such as ABAC.  

Australia expressed its support to the Work Plan.

New Zealand expressed its appreciation for the drafting work of the Work Plan and commented that it would be useful to upload more information on the website, with the assistance from the APEC secretariat. 

Japan supported New Zealand’s comment and noted the importance of strategically publicizing the work of the CTTF through better utilization of tools such as websites.

CTTF Mandate Extension Request
The Chair presented the draft mandate extension request to the SCE.  The CTTF member economies expressed support for the mandate extension of two years and with some wording adjustments suggested by some members, the draft was approved and endorsed by the CTTF to be submitted to the SCE.
CTAP 2010 Updates

Republic of Korea, Mexico, Singapore and Thailand tabled their updated CTAPs, and Canada and Chile provided information on the status of their updates.

The Chair thanked economies for their updates and requested the economies who had not yet submitted their CTAPs to do so as the CTAP was an important tool for understanding the capacity building needs and opportunities of member economies.
The Chair and Vice-Chair of the CTTF
The CTTF member economies reaffirmed the accession of Ms. Anne A. Witkowsky as the next CTTF chair as approved intersessionally.  

Russia nominated Mr. Dmitry V. Feoktistov for the position of the Vice-Chair.  With the consent of member economies attending, Mr. Feoktistov was approved as the Vice-Chair.  
Implementation of the Recommendations of the Independent Assessment Report of the CTTF
The Chair presented his proposal on how to implement the recommendation and asked member economies of their ideas.  The proposal categorises the recommendations into short/medium term tasks and long term tasks.

Member economies expressed appreciation for the work done by the Chair and requested more time to examine the proposal.

The Chair thanked the members for their comments and it was decided that the issue will be further discussed intersessionally. 
Other Matters
No matters were raised.
Update from the APEC Secretariat
The APEC Secretariat requested the members to keep the deadline for submitting document for the next meeting 
Meeting Documents

The Secretariat announced the list of documents to be released to the public and classified with restricted access. Two out of 26 documents considered during the meeting –2010/SOM3/CTTF/000 (Document classification list) and 2010/SOM3/CTTF/022 (Independent Assessment of Counter Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) – List of Recommendations for CTTF) would be classified with restricted access.
Next Meeting
The United States announced that the CTTF1 in 2011 would be held in Washington D.C. in February or March 2011, CTTF2 in Big Sky, Montana, in May, and CTTF3 in San Francisco, California. 
Chair’s Closing Remarks

The Chair thanked all members for their active participation at the meeting, he expressed his appreciation to the members and the APEC Secretariat for all the cooperation and support extended to him during his term as the Chair.  The Chair requested members to kindly render their support to the next Chair.
Member economies expressed appreciation to the work by the Chair.

